
                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

JOHN S. BALAZS,                  )
                                 )
     Petitioner,                 )
                                 )
vs.                              )    CASE NO. 88-6026
                                 )
F.I.T. AVIATION, INC.,          )
                                 )
     Respondent.                 )
_________________________________)

                        RECOMMENDED ORDER

     The formal hearing in this matter was conducted in Melbourne, Florida, on
March 16, 1989, by Mary Clark, Hearing Officer from the Division of
Administrative Hearings.

     The parties were represented as follows:

     For Petitioner:  John S. Balazs
                      2007 Dunbar Avenue
                      Melbourne, Florida  32901

     For Respondent:  Wayne L. Helsby, Esquire
                      201 South Orange Avenue
                      Barnett Plaza Suite 740
                      Orlando, Florida  32801

                   BACKGROUND AND PROCEDURAL MATTERS

     John Balazs (Balazs) filed his complaint of discrimination with the Florida
Commission on Human Relations (FCHR) on or about April 16, 1988.  He alleged
that his discharge for "ungentlemanly behavior" to female employees was
discrimination based on his sex.  He denied that he behaved inappropriately,
claimed that he was not informed of the details of the complaints against him,
and alleged that if he were female he would not have been discharged.

      After an investigation, the Executive Director of the Florida Commission
on Human Relations issued his notice of determination:  "No Cause".  Balazs
requested a redetermination, and again a "No Cause" finding was issued.
Thereafter, Balazs filed his Petition for Relief, reiterating his complaint.

     Respondent filed its answer and a motion to dismiss the petition.  After a
telephone hearing, the motion to dismiss was denied in an order dated March 2,
1989.

     At the formal evidentiary hearing, Balazs testified in his own behalf and
presented an additional witness whom he designated as a "character witness".
Respondent, F.I.T. Aviation, Inc.  (F.I.T.) presented two witnesses and offered
three exhibits, all admitted without objection.



     After the hearing, both parties submitted written arguments.  Respondent
included proposed findings of fact which have been substantially adopted in this
recommended order.

                             ISSUE

     The issue for determination is whether Petitioner has been discriminated
against, as he has alleged, and if so, what relief is appropriate.

                          FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Respondent, F.I.T., is located at the Melbourne airport in Melbourne,
Florida.  The company provides maintenance support and other general aviation
support services for Florida Institute of Technology's flight school.

     2.  Balazs was hired in August 1987 by Thomas Thompson, Director of
Maintenance.  His primary duties were the cleaning and washing of aircraft.

     3.  Thompson left for a 30-day vacation the end of August, and Shop
Foreman, John D. Laudenslager, was in charge.  Almost immediately, Laudenslager
began receiving complaints from female employees regarding Balazs' over-friendly
conduct. Laudenslager told Balazs to ignore the females, and when Thompson
returned, he was informed of the problem.

     4.  The complaints were that Balazs would watch the women arrive at work
and would jump out from behind the door and scare them.  He would also make them
uncomfortable by asking about their personal lives.  He would also meet them at
the gate with exaggerated and unwarranted attention.

     5.  Thompson spoke to the women involved and confirmed their complaints.

     On one occasion, Thompson himself observed Balazs at his work station
washing an airplane.  When a female arrived, Balazs dropped his brush and walked
over to the gate.  As she walked past him, he turned to face her, staring and
leering.

     6.  Thompson discussed the behavior with Balazs and told him to leave the
women alone.

     7.  Balazs' conduct appeared to improve for a while.  His 60 days
probationary employment terminated on October 18, 1987.  Thompson was reluctant
to elevate him to permanent status and to give him the usual merit raise, but by
the end of October it appeared that the problem might have been resolved.
Balazs received his raise on November 2, 1987.

     8.  On November 6, 1987, the primary recipient of Balazs' attentions
complained again.

     Virginia Toole has worked at F.I.T. for about nine years, and presently is
the senior administrative clerk in charge of records.  Balazs started bothering
her almost as soon as he started working there.  He jumped out from behind the
door to scare her, he asked about her boyfriend and asked F.I.T.  students about
her personal life.  When she brought roses she had received from her boyfriend,
he told her he could bring bigger and better.  Shortly thereafter, a bag of dead
roses was found hanging on the gate.



     9.  After Virginia Toole complained again, John Laudenslager wrote a memo
to Balazs reminding him that he had been counselled previously and informing him
that further complaints would result in his immediate termination.  Balazs was
given the memo on November 6th.  He was counselled again by Thompson and
Laudenslager and was told to avoid all women at work.

     10.  His response to the memo was peculiarly cavalier.  He asked the
foreman if he could put the memo on the bulletin board because it was so
ridiculous.

     That evening, after maintenance hours, the company hosted a social
gathering to celebrate the dedication of a new building.  Balazs attended the
gathering and circulated among the females present, showing them the memo and
making derisive remarks related to his claim that his accusers were not
identified and that the phrase "too familiar and overly friendly" was not
defined to his satisfaction in the memo.

     One female with whom he wittingly or unwittingly shared his comments was
Thompson's wife.

     11.  The next day, a Saturday, Virginia Toole arrived at work just as
Balazs was leaving.  He followed  her to her office, put his arm around her and
asked her to meet him at a local lounge for drinks.  He also turned to a friend
who was with him and said that she was the lady who was going to get him fired.

     12.  On Monday, November 9, 1987, he was fired.  Ms. Toole had reported his
behavior again, and his flagrant actions on the evening of November 6th
obviously had not escaped the attention of his supervisors.

     13.  Although he denies leaving the dead roses and putting his arm around
Ms. Toole, Balazs admits that he made a point of opening the entrance gate for
the women and conversing with them.  He denies that his approaches were
improper, but admits that he was counselled repeatedly and was told to ignore
the women.

     He also admits that he knew of no instance where females were overly
friendly with other females or males and were not disciplined.

     His behavior, according to Thompson, was unique, but the company would
discipline others of either sex if confronted with the same or similar
complaints.



                         CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     14.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction in this
matter pursuant to Section 120.57(1), F.S.

     15.  Section 760.10(1), F.S., provides, in pertinent part, that it is an
unlawful employment practice for an employer:

                  *      *      *
          (a) To discharge or to fail or refuse
          to hire any individual, or otherwise
          discriminate against any individual with
          respect to compensation, terms,
          conditions, or privileges of employment,
          because of such individual's race,
          color, religion, sex, national origin,
          age, handicap or marital status.

     16.  The Petitioner has the initial burden of showing a prima facie case of
discrimination.  If he meets that burden, the Respondent has the opportunity to
articulate some legitimate, non-discriminatory reason for its action.
Petitioner then must show that Respondent's reasons were merely pretextual.
School Board of Leon County vs. Hargis, 400 So.2d 103 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981), Texas
Department of Community Affairs vs. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248 (1981).  In
articulating its reasons for terminating the Petitioner, Respondent is not
required to prove that the employee actually committed the offense, but only
that some evidence exists which supports a rational conclusion that the decision
was not impermissably motivated.  Id.

     17.  Petitioner failed to make his prima facie case that others similarly
situated were treated differently and failed to prove any other reasonable basis
for an inference of discrimination.

     18.  Moreover, Respondent proved that Petitioner flagrantly violated its
specific instructions to stop associating with the female employees.  The
employer's basis for termination was legitimate and non-discriminatory.

                           RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing, it is hereby

     RECOMMENDED that John Balazs' Petition for Relief from an Unlawful
Employment Practice be dismissed.



     DONE and RECOMMENDED this 1st day of May, 1989, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                            _________________________________
                            MARY CLARK
                            Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, FL 32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 1st day of May, 1989.
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